
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 13th March 2013

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Bellamy, Brown, Jelley, Malin, Wiley and Zanger

Also Present:
Councillors Bayes, Bishop, Bunday, Derbyshire, Don, Marks and Tebbutt.

12.EX.89
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Dearing, Freer and Lamb.

12.EX.90
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
12.EX.91
MINUTES

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 13th February 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

12.EX.92
COUNCILLOR ALISON WILEY


Councillor Alison Wiley announced her resignation from both the Cabinet and the Council with effect from 14th March 2013. Councillor Wiley had represented the Welland Ward on the Borough Council for the last ten years. Members of the Executive Committee wished her well in her new life in America and thanked her for her work as a councillor and portfolio holder.
12.EX.93
OLYMPIC LEGACY


The Committee noted the referral from the Research and Development Committee that:-


"the Executive be asked to explore setting up an Olympic Legacy Fund".


The Chair of the Research and Development Committee attended the meeting and explained that although the Committee had not arrived at a conclusion to pass onto the Executive Committee, they had requested that consideration be given to the setting up of an Olympic Legacy Fund.


The Portfolio Holder for Finance assured the Chair of the Research and Development Committee that consideration had been given to the request in the light of the budget that had been recently set by the Council. She explained that £1m of the Council's budget had already been set aside for Sport and Recreation and no further funding could be made available for an Olympic Legacy Fund. However, as sports provision continued to be held in high regard in the Borough some activities could easily be re-labelled to ensure the legacy aspect of the Olympics was emphasised and highlighted in the future.

The Chair of the Research and Development Committee thanked the Executive for considering the request and undertook to report back to the Committee at its next meeting.

12.EX.94
WORK PROGRAMME


The Work Programme published on 8th March 2013 was noted, having been e-mailed to members prior to the meeting.

12.EX.95
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET: HIGH LEVEL BUDGET 2014/15

A report was submitted which:

· Provided Members with a case study on the staff suggestions process;

· Outlined the lobbying work that had and was taking place within the Council help influence national changes;

· Provided Members with a reminder of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;

· Agreed the high level budget process for 2014/15; and

· Provided an update of the delivery of efficiency savings for 2012/13 and 2013/14.


The report was supported by a presentation by the Acting Head of Finance.

The Chief Executive was congratulated by the Executive Committee on the invitation he has received from the Local Government Association (LGA) to contribute to their work on the 2015/16 spending review and his role in leading the District Councils Network Finance Group on matters of local government finance.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance addressed the Committee on the way forward for 2014/15, emphasising that, in Kettering, staff were considered to be the solution, rather than the problem.  It was noted that Kettering was the only local authority in the East Midlands to have set a balanced budget for 201314 and this was testimony of how staff in the organisation were involved in the process. Members had taken on board suggestions made by officers and had driven the budget forward.  It was felt that the 'Swingometer' was a very useful tool in demonstrating the areas of volatility and risk.

It was noted that the Leader was now working with the Leader of Corby Borough Council in looking to the future for the north of the County.  This work was welcomed and it was noted that the Council's strength was rooted in the corporate view that team effort, at member and officer level, was the key to success in delivering the budget.


RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the levels of savings generated by staff as outlined in the report be noted;

(ii)
the success that the Council has and continues to achieve from lobbying be noted;

(iii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;

(iv)
the budget process for 2014/15 as outlined in Section 5 of the report be approved; and

(v)
the delivery of efficiency savings for 2012/13 and 2013/14 be noted.

12.EX.96
TOWN CENTRE REGENERATION


A report was submitted which provided an update on Phase 4 of public realm improvements; 'The Yards' development; the Newlands Centre and progress made with the Mary Portas town team project.


Members commended the recent consultation in respect of Phase 4 of the Public Realm improvements, in particular the opening of the shop in the town centre for the purpose of public consultation. The Mary Portas Purple Flag initiative was endorsed and welcomed. It was noted that Desborough Town Centre had also been awarded Purple Flag funding, and congratulations were extended on this success.


Councillors who had attended the town centre shop to speak to residents were thanked for attending.

RESOLVED
that the Executive:-

(i)
supports the continued efforts with regard to Phase 4 of the Public Realm, and recognises the importance of ensuring that the feedback from the current public consultation is fed back into the design to deliver the town centre that Kettering deserves;
(ii) 
recognises the importance of delivering the Soan’s Yard site (‘The Yards’), and supports the hard work being undertaken by all parties in ensuring that it is delivered in the near future;
(iii)
welcomes the prospect of a successful Purple Flag bid, and understands the significant work being done to ensure that it is delivered; and

(iv)
endorses the approach to the marketing of ‘The Yards’, Market Street and Horsemarket being developed in partnership with the private sector.

12.EX.97
SERVICE PLANS


A report was submitted which presented the 2013/14 service plans for endorsement by the Executive.


It was noted that the format of the Service Plans had been reviewed and updated this year. Content that had previously been included to satisfy previous inspection frameworks had been removed. Additionally, information that applied to all service areas had been taken out of individual plans and included in one, overarching, document. 

RESOLVED
that the 2013/14 Service Plans be endorsed.

12.EX.98
ARMED FORCES COMMUNITY COVENANT


A report was submitted which:

· advised the Cabinet about the Armed Forces Covenant and sought support for the signing of the Armed Services Covenant which would clarify existing policy regarding services available for the armed forces; and

· outlined engagement with the work of Northamptonshire Count Council which had volunteered to take the lead on developing further links with bodies representing and supporting the armed forces.

During discussion, members commended the opportunities already available in the Borough to support the armed forces, particularly sporting opportunities for disabled people, such as the Sport England Volleyball based at Kettering Conference Centre.

It was noted that plans were underway for the Royal Anglian Regiment to exercise its Freedom of the Borough in a march through Kettering in 2014 upon the Regiment's return from Afghanistan.

RESOLVED
that the work already being done to support armed forces personnel be noted and Kettering Borough Council sign up to the Armed Forces Community Covenant.

12,EX.99
AMENDMENTS TO THE SCHEME OF DELEGATION – HEAD OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES


A report was submitted which sought the Committee's agreement to recommend to Full Council the changes to the Constitution as set out in the Appendix to the report.



Councillor Dave Bishop attended the meeting and spoke in support of the proposed delegation of enforcement issues to the Head of Development Services.  However, he urged the Committee to exercise caution when considering delegating powers to officers in the future.


During discussion, it was noted that the Planning Committee would receive regular reports on enforcement actions.  In addition, ward members would always be advised of enforcement action in their wards and would be able to request that such action be referred to the Planning Committee for decision if felt to be necessary.  It was suggested that a list of decisions taken on enforcement actions be added to the list of planning applications sent to members on a weekly basis.

RESOLVED
that the amendments to the Constitution to delegate to the Head of Development Services power to take all and any action with regard to planning enforcement matters (as set out in the Appendix to the report) be recommended to Full Council.

12.EX.100
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (AS AMENDED)

RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)

12.EX.101
ASSET MANAGEMENT


A report was submitted which informed the Executive Committee of the proposed letting of a unit within Kettering Town Centre and which considered a variation to the capital programme to provide a contribution to assist the letting.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
a capital budget of £150,000 be approved for the initiative outlined in the report, to be funded from the unallocated amount of New Homes Bonus; and

(ii)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to agree the Heads of Terms and the Terms of the Lease and execute the necessary documents.

(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 8.05 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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13.3.13


